Cherwell District Council

Budget Planning Committee

Minutes of a meeting of the Budget Planning Committee held as a Virtual meeting, on 18 August 2020 at 6.30 pm

Present:

Councillor Nicholas Mawer (Chairman)

Councillor Carmen Griffiths (Vice-Chairman)

Councillor Phil Chapman

Councillor Conrad Copeland

Councillor David Hughes

Councillor Andrew McHugh

Councillor Barry Richards

Councillor Douglas Webb

Councillor Lucinda Wing

Councillor Sean Woodcock

Also Present:

Councillor Barry Wood – Leader of the Council

Councillor George Reynolds - Deputy Leader of the Council and Lead

Member for Leisure and Sport

Councillor Colin Clarke - Lead Member for Planning

Councillor Ian Corkin - Lead Member for Customers and Transformation

Councillor Tony Ilott - Lead Member for Financial Management and

Governance

Councillor Lynn Pratt - Lead Member for Economy, Regeneration and

Property

Apologies for absence:

Councillor Nathan Bignell

Councillor Fraser Webster

Officers:

Yvonne Rees, Chief Executive

Claire Taylor, Corporate Director Customers and Organisational Development

Lorna Baxter, Director of Finance & Section 151 Officer

Ansaf Azhar, Corporate Director of Public Health & Wellbeing

Stephen Chandler, Corporate Director Adults & Housing Services

Paul Feehily, Executive Director: Place and Growth (Interim)

Jason Russell, Director Community Operations

Natasha Clark, Governance and Elections Manager

Emma Faulkner, Democratic and Elections Officer

7 Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest.

8 Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 21 July 2020 were confirmed as a correct record, to be signed by the Chairman in due course.

9 Chairman's Announcements

There were no announcements.

10 Urgent Business

There were no items of urgent business.

11 Revised Budget 2020/21

The Committee considered a report from the Director of Finance that detailed a revised budget for the 2020-21 financial year.

The report explained that in-year savings were required as a result of the financial impact of Covid-19.

Alongside the report the Committee received a detailed presentation regarding the proposals. Corporate Directors and Lead Members summarised the proposed savings for each directorate, and answered questions from the Committee.

Having conducted a detailed scrutiny of the proposals, it was proposed by Councillor Nick Mawer and seconded by Councillor Phil Chapman that the 2020/21 in-year savings proposals be endorsed, and recommended the Executive recommend to Full Council that they be adopted at the Special Council on 7 September 2020. The Committee made the following detailed comments:

Revised Building Control Fee Schedule

- Clarity was provided that the 5% increase referred to the overall across the board increase and some individual fees were increased by a higher percentage.
- It was noted that the proposed fees were bringing Cherwell District Council to the average level for comparable neighbouring local authorities but Members queried if they were comparative to independent building control inspectors. Approved Inspectors were not

Budget Planning Committee - 18 August 2020

required to publish their fees as we in the public sector are required to. CDC Building Control's market share is currently at around 70% and increasing which would indicate it is competitive.

In response to questions regarding a behavioural impact assessment, it was confirmed that this had not been undertaken as there would be additional cost top carrying out such an assessment. It was standard Cherwell DC practice, as for other Building Control services in neighbouring areas, for comparisons to be made between Authorities in the Oxfordshire/Warwickshire cluster group and fees adjusted accordingly. The exercise requires proposed fee increases to be balanced against the risk of under-recovery of costs and therefore set an appropriate level. Experience has shown that customers of CDC Building Control service are more interested in service than cost, noting that the cost of a Building Control application is very small compared with the construction cost of a development.

Delayed Recruitment to Vacant Posts due to Covid-19

- Noted that delayed recruitment was not impacting service delivery due to reallocating work and new ways of working.
- Kidlington Co-ordinator (Growth and Economy): Assurance was given that recruitment to the post was delayed and as a new post, there had been no impact on service provision.
- 5 Wellbeing part time posts: the work these discretionary posts would have undertaken would not have been possible with the covid restrictions
- Community Warden: Noted that three Community Warden posts were filled and there was one vacancy for which recruitment was being paused for in-year savings. Along with all other options, the post would be reviewed as part of the 2021/22 budget setting process.

Deletion of Vacant Posts

Assurance was provided that deleting two vacant Planning posts and two Growth Deal workstream posts would not impact service delivery. The Growth Deal posts had been planned to be created as part of last years' growth bid to support the Growth Deal, however this work had been delayed due to Covid-19 and the removal of the posts would not affect the council's Growth Deal work.

Housing Services: Reduction in Shared Ownership Scheme Contribution

In response to queries from Members of the Committee regarding if there would be any impact on affordable housing, advised that it was difficult to quantify the number of houses affected and a response would be provided to Members outside of the meeting. The reduction was a proportion of the total budget and Housing Officers would continue to work with applicants for Homes England funding.

LED Project (replacement lighting at Bodicote House)

- In response to queries as to why the project had been deleted and not delayed, the Committee was advised that the long term future of all estates would be considered as there would not be a return to the office as it was pre-covid
- It was confirmed that no other projects responding to climate emergency had been proposed to be paused or cancelled

Increase in Bulky Collections Fees

 The Committee recommended that fly tipping levels were monitored to assess if there was an impact of the increased fees on incidences of fly tipping

Treasury Management

 Clarity was provided that the savings were due to reduced costs of borrowing with better interest rates for new borrowing and replacement borrowing.

Use of Ear-marked Reserves

 Clarification given that the reserves which would be used towards balancing the budget were General Balances which were held for general purposes and the Commercial Reserve, which was earmarked towards commercial property income losses

Senior Pay

- In response to a question from a Committee member regarding whether reductions in Executive salary had been considered, the Committee was advised that for in-year savings reductions in pay and/or changes in terms and conditions had not been proposed. It was noted that changes to contractual pay and terms require formal consultation with staff affected and unions and should be considered as part of a wider view of senior management costs and structures, with a focus on the full costs of management rather than just the pay of certain roles.
- The Committee was advised that as part of work considering the budget for 2021/22 a view will be taken with regards to these matters in the context of the joint working relationship with Oxfordshire County Council (many senior staff cover roles at both the County and Cherwell District Council) and the more significant budget pressures facing the council in 2021/22. The Committee was given assurance that the work undertaken would be evidence-based, for example comparisons with national pay across the sector, and where necessary seek objective and specialist advice, for example the regional employers associations.

Budget Planning Committee - 18 August 2020

The Committee was reminded that matters regarding structures, pay, terms and conditions are considered by the Council's formally constituted cross party Personnel Committee. This Committee was generally held in confidential session, to protect the identity of individuals affected by any proposals considered and to comply with the formal consultation processes and engagement with our recognised Unions in line with the Council's HR policies and employment law.

Lobbying of Government regarding funding

 The Committee noted and supported the on-going lobbying of Government by Local Authority Leaders, the Local Government Association and District Councils Network for additional funding for local Government.

Resolved

(1) That the 2020/21 in-year savings proposals be endorsed, and recommended the Executive recommend to Full Council that they be adopted at the Special Council on 7 September 2020

The meeting ended at 8.30 pm	
Chairman:	
Date:	